STATEMENT OF THE SOCIETY OF CATHOLIC SOCIAL SCIENTISTS (SCSS)

ARTICLE 21 – RIGHT TO HEALTH
August 9, 2005

Dear Ambassador Mackay,
During the formal session of the Ad Hoc Committee on a Comprehensive and Integral International Convention on the Protection and Promotion of the Rights and Dignity of Persons with Disabilities, held on Monday, August 8, a representative from the Society for the Protection of Unborn Children asserted that the Working Group Draft for Article 21 of the Convention could be interpreted as creating new sexual and reproductive rights such as a right to abortion.

In response, the Chairman cited paragraph 94 of the Report of the Ad Hoc Committee on the Fifth Session (A/AC/265/2005/2), stating that paragraph 94 illustrates that the Working Group has no intention of creating new human rights through this Convention.

However, it is my position as legal counsel for the Society of Catholic Social Scientists that the proposed language for Article 21 could create new sexual and reproductive rights for the following reasons:

· Even though paragraph 94 may accurately reflect the intent of the Working Group, it offers no legal protection that the outcome document will not be interpreted to contain new human rights.

· In fact, paragraph 94 itself does not mention rights, or the creation of new rights at all.

· More importantly, even if paragraph 94 were incorporated by reference into the report of this session, or any other session, it would merely reflect the legislative intent of the drafters of the language of this document.  It would not necessarily reflect the intent of those who would later ratify this Convention.  As such, paragraph 94 may be persuasive but certainly not binding legal authority on a juridical body charged with interpreting this treaty, such as national tribunals, regional tribunals, and international compliance committees and juridical institutions.

· The Working Group text of Article 21 includes “sexual and reproductive health services” as a component of the “right to health”.  No legally binding international treaty or convention contains such language.

If the intention of this working group is not to create new rights in international law, it should avoid using unprecedented and vaguely defined new rights language.
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